

Marjorie Dickinson, Secretary CBHL Kingwood Center 900 Park Avenue, West Mansfield, Ohio 44906 John F. Reed, Treasurer CBHL The New York Botanical Garden Bronx, N.Y. 10458

Number 28

Newsletter

January 1981

The Council on Botanical and Horticultural Libraries, Inc.

Twelfth Annual Meeting
October 1-3, 1980
The New York Botanical Garden, Bronx, New York

Wednesday, October 1, 1980. New York Botanical Garden, Bronx, New York

Bob Long, librarian of the New York Botanical Garden, welcomed CBHL members and introduced Dr. James Hester, the new president of the New York Botanical Garden. After Dr. Hester's brief remarks, Ina Vrugtman, librarian of the Royal Botanical Gardens, Hamilton, Ontario, and president of CBHL, called for reports from the CBHL secretariat. Marjorie Dickinson, secretary, asked for and received approval of the minutes of the 1979 annual meeting held at the Minnesota Landscape Arboretum which were published in the CBHL Newsletter of July 1979.

John Reed, treasurer, presented the financial statement for the 1979 calendar year, which is appended to these minutes. It shows a balance as of December 31, 1979, of \$6,199.24. Bernadette Callery, junior member of the secretariat, announced that 29 individuals and nine institutions have become members of CBHL since the last meeting. As of September 1980, CBHL has 109 individual memberships and 50 institutional. Apparently, many of the new members were added in response to informational mailings enclosed in the book catalogues of Elisabeth Woodburn, Booknoll Farm, Hopewell, New Jersey, and the Pomona Book Exchange, Rockton, Ontario.

Mrs. Vrugtman then introduced Ray Desmond of the India Office in London who was attending the conference as a guest. She also announced that Mrs. Elizabeth K. Reilley from Planting Fields Arboretum had prepared a special exhibit, "Water in the Garden," which was on display for the annual meeting in the library of the New York Botanical Garden. Mrs. Reilley was also responsible for the excellent catalogue of the exhibition.

Continuing the reports of standing committees, Bernadette Callery announced that three issues of the Newsletter had been published since the last meeting; she asked for discussion of the proposed new membership directory which she will edit. A number of suggestions were made by members including Joan DeFato who suggested that the directory should list strengths of the library; Ina Vrugtman that unusual periodical materials should be noted; Albert Strickland that it should note membership in consortia; Ruth Schallert pointed out the value of indexes; and Dr. Emanuel Rudolph thought that listing policies and facilities for visitors would be helpful. Ms. Callery said she would like to include information on private collections if persons with those collections would like them included. She plans to include a questionnaire in the next Newsletter and hope to have the directory finished by the next annual meeting. CBHL will reproduce and mail the completed membership directory to members. Mary Lou Wolfe and Enola Teeter volunteered to serve on the committee. (Editor's note: The directory questionnaire will be forth-coming.)

John Reed then led a brief discussion of duplicate lists. There was some consideration of the pricing of materials. John Reed pointed out that the New York Botanical Garden tries to make available to CBHL members publications at a price which just covers staff time and postage. They are interested in moving duplicate material. Bob Long explained a recent problem with a New York Botanical Garden list which had to be recalled because of a clerical pricing error. Ina Vrugtman mentioned difficulties Canadian libraries have with postage problems. She noted that her institution had recently prepared a large order and then discovered that the recipient was unwilling to pay for postage.

Marjorie Dickinson asked, for a member who was unable to attend the conference, about experiences with duplicate lists of minor periodicals. Members were very enthusiastic about such lists both from the point of view of being able to receive missing issues and runs of periodicals which they did not have, and of success in disposing of surplus material.

Reporting on CBHL bibliographies, Bob Long said none had been published during the past year. However, an orchid bibliography is scheduled to appear in the near future. He also asked for manuscripts or ideas for bibliographies to be published. In response to a question from Richard Isaacson, he stated that, of those published, most have been sold. Perhaps 20 copies remain of each printing of 500.

The Council, led by Ina Vrugtman, then turned to a discussion of CBHL-sponsored awards and grants. Mrs. Vrugtman presented a letter from Mea Allen, who is currently working on a biography of William Robinson, requesting financial assistance from the Council. In connection with this request, a discussion of the Oberly Award, which had been tabled at the Minnesota meeting, was brought up again. This award, the Eunice Rockwell Oberly Award in agricultural bibliography, is administered by the Agricultural and Biological Section of the Association of College and Research Libraries of the American Library Association and is presented every other year. Friends of NAL have contributed to the award; and it was suggested that CBHL should also contribute since this is in our area of interest. After some discussion, a motion was made that CBHL contribute \$100 on a biennial basis to the Oberly Award. The motion passed.

There was general agreement that CBHL funds be used to support Council projects, not to finance research grants.

Mary Lou Wolfe of the Pennsylvania Horticultural Society suggested that Ms. Allen be informed that CBHL has no research grants available and suggested the Foundation Library, Foundation Center, 888 - 7th Avenue, New York, New York 10019, (212) 975-1120, as a source of information on grants.

Jayne MacLean of the National Agricultural Library then presented the report of the Nursery and Seed Trade Catalogue Committee. Ms. MacLean has recently taken over this committee following Barbara Emerson's resignation. Summarizing the work already done, she reported that 179 institutions have been located with holdings from one to thousands of catalogues, some areas of the United States and Canada have been well covered. Some haven't been covered at all. There are also scattered reports from a number of regions. In trying to compile a summary of work-to-date, Ms. MacLean found that a standard form for the report to her committee would have been helpful. She feels that the survey is about one-half completed now. Some areas such as the Enola Jane Teeter's report from Maryland, June Rogier's 70-page printed report on the upper midwest, Richard Isaacson's report on northern Ohio, Doug Richey's on Illinois, and Ina Vrugtman's on Ontario have been well covered. Nothing much has been done in the south. After further discussion, Richard

Isaacson asked if a first-step directory could be prepared in the next six months from material already collected. Jayne thought this was possible. John Reed asked if a small grant for secretarial help would be helpful in compiling this. She thought it would be and asked that everyone who is currently working on regional questionnaires get their material to her by February 1, 1981. From this information she will compile an initial directory which she hopes to have ready for the 1981 meeting. Possible financial aid for the project will be considered by the Secretariat if needed.

John Reed, treasurer of CBHL, asked for financial advice or advisors to help him in investing CBHL's rather healthy balance. At present, the money is in a straight checking account. He was authorized to look into possible alternatives.

Mrs. Vrugtman then asked for announcements from the members. Richard Isaacson mentioned the exhibition of 18th and 19th century prints sponsored by the Vixseboxse Art Galleries of Cleveland with a catalogue by Dr. Robert Getscher. This exhibition, at John Carroll University in Cleveland, is scheduled for September 26 through October 17, 1980. A catalogue will be available for \$6.50 from the Vixseboxse Art Galleries, 12413 Cedar Road, Cleveland Heights, Ohio 44106. Mr. Isaacson also announced that he is continuing to index new titles for his Flowering plant index of illustration and information and would like suggestions for sources of color illustrations of flowering plants. It is expected that a supplement will be published.

Bob Long mentioned the outstanding exhibition of botanical art at the Morgan Library and the activities at the International Antiquarian Book Fair.

In response to a question about interlibrary loans between members of CBHL, there was general agreement that loans are done on an informal basis. However, most loans are expedited when you know the librarian.

Jane Gates asked if travel aid has been given to members of CBHL who have difficulties in traveling to meetings; this has not been done in the past.

Marjorie Dickinson then reported on the election of the new member of the secretariat, Solange G. Gignac, librarian of the Denver Botanic Gardens. Ballots were received from 21 of the United States (including Alaska and Hawaii!) two Canadian provinces, West Germany, Australia, France, England, and El Salvador. The result was a tie vote between Ms. Gignac and Bob Long of the New York Botanical Garden which was resolved by flipping a coin.

The next meeting of CBHL will be May 5 through 8, 1981, at the Strybing Arboretum in San Francisco. There will be a joint meeting with the American Association of Botanical Gardens and Arboretums on May 5th when Ian MacPhail of the Morton Arboretum and Bob Long of the New York Botanical Garden will attempt to raise the consciousness of AABGA members about CBHL.

At this point, Ina Vrugtman thanked Bob Long, John Reed, and their staffs for the fine arrangements for the New York meeting. She then introduced Jim Reed, who will serve as CBHL president until the next annual meeting. Jim thanked Ina for her long stint as president of CBHL and adjourned the annual business meeting.

It is perhaps interesting to note that 72 persons were registered for the New York meeting. This was by far our largest conference.

Marjorie Sutton Dickinson Secretary

PROGRAM AND ACCOMMODATIONS FOR SPRING, 1981 CBHL MEETING AT STRYBING ARBORETUM, SAN FRANCISCO -- MAY 6 - MAY 8, 1981

PROGRAM

Enclosed is a copy of the Preliminary Program for the Thirteenth Annual CBHL Meeting. A final program agenda will be sent to you in February, 1981.

Arrangements have been made for an optional evening session with the AABGA on Tuesday, May 5. Please note that cost for transportation for this session is additional to the registration fee.

The post-conference tour of FILOLI also requires an additional fee. FILOLI is a 654-acre estate located on the eastern slope of the Coast Range mountains about 30 miles south of San Francisco. The central portion which contains the main residence and the Lurline B. Roth Gardens is a registered state landmark and is listed on the National Register of Historic Places. The tour will include the gardens and a guided visit to the lower floor of the house.

FILOLI was chosen as the name for the estate by the original builder/owner, William Bourn, and stands for Fight LOve Live.

ACCOMMODATIONS

The Bedford Hotel, 761 Post Street, San Francisco, was selected for group accommodations for the Spring 1981 CBHL conference. It is located just three short blocks from Union Square, within walking distance of cable car transportation to Fishermen's Wharf, etc. It is a "family-operated small hotel offering charming accommodations in the 'European Tradition'."

In order to obtain preferred group rates, Strybing Arboretum Society will handle all reservations as a block for the nights of May 5, 6, 7, and 8. All reservation information (form enclosed) and deposits must be sent to us before March 15, 1981. Reservations made after that date or for earlier arrival or for an extended visit must be handled by the individual directly with the hotel, (415) 673-6040.

CBHL - PRELIMINARY PROGRAM

THE COUNCIL ON BOTANICAL AND HORTICULTURAL LIBRARIES

13th Annual Meeting -- San Francisco

May 6, 7, 8, 1981

PROGRAM THEME: Bay Area Botanical Resources, featuring

one joint meeting day with the American Association of Botanical Gardens and

Arboreta, Inc.

Tuesday, May 5

Hotel registration, - Bedford Hotel, 761 Post Street, San Francisco

4:00-6:00 p.m. CBHL registration, reception w/wine & cheese - Bedford Meeting

Room

8:00-10:00 p.m. OPTIONAL: Join AABGA evening sessions, "California's Native

Plant Resources":

Moderator, Wayne Roderick, Director, Regional Parks Botanical Garden.

Mrs. Peter Gallagher, "The Serpentine Flora of San Francisco Peninsula."

Stan Farwig, "The Calochortus of California." , "The Flora of Mt. Tamalpais."

Dr. J. Robert Haller, University of California, Santa Barbara, multi-media presentation on "Four Seasons in California." Bus leaves for Villa Hotel, San Mateo - 7:00 p.m., return by 11:00 p.m. \$10.00

Wednesday, May 6 - Joint meeting day with the AABGA

Breakfast on your own 8:30 a.m. 9:00 a.m. 9:40 a.m. 9:50 a.m12:20 p.m.	Late registration, coffee, Bedford Meeting Room Bus to Strybing Arboretum Welcome: Walden Valen, Director, Strybing Arboretum Panel, "Information Resources for Botanical Gardens": Moderator, James R. Reed, President, CBHL Robert Long, New York Botanical Garden Ian MacPhail, The Morton Arboretum , (west coast representative)			
12:20 p.m.	uncheon at Strybing Arboretum hosted by the Strybing Arboretum Society; talk on educational programs of S.A.S. by Richard			
	Turner, Chairman of S.A.S. Education Committee			
1:50 p.m.	Guided tours of the Helen Crocker Russell Library of horticulture, and Strybing Arboretum			
3:45 p.m.	Panel, "Maintenance Strategies":			
	Moderator, Walden Valen, Director, Strybing Arboretum — featuring a "contributed paper on Plant Accession and Evaluation programs in terms of maintenance requirements"			
5:00 p.m.	Bus return to Bedford Hotel			
6:15 p.m.	Bus leaves for Villa Hotel, San Mateo			
7:00 p.m.	Dinner, Villa Hotel			
8:30 p.m.	Panel, "Are Botanical Gardens Utilizing Their Resources": Moderator: Warren Roberts, University of California Arboretum, Davis			
	Dr. Robert Raabe, University of California, Berkeley, "A Plant Pathologist's View of Public Gardens"			
	Dr. Russell Beatty, University of California, Davis. "A Landscape Architect's View of Public Gardens" , William Hammond Hall Society, "A Professional Gardener's View of Public Gardens"			
10:15 p.m.	Bus return to Bedford Hotel by 11:00 p.m.			
Thursday May 7				

Thursday, May 7

Breakfast on your own

8:30 a.m.

9:00 a.m.

Bus to Strybing Arboretum

Panel, "West Coast Horticultural Publications":

Moderator -

Dick Dunmire, "Sunset Magazine," Lane Publishing Company George Waters, "Pacific Horticulture," Pacific Horticulture Foundation

12:30 p.m.

Min Yee, "Ortho Books," Chevron Company

Walk to Academy of Sciences, Golden Gate Park

Lunch at "Academy Buffet" (not included in registration fee)
1:30 p.m.
Tours of: J. W. Maillard, Jr. Library, including Rare Books &
Botany; Herbarium; Picture Collection; Japanese Tea Garden

Bus return to Bedford Hotel

4:00 p.m.

Evening on your own

Friday, May 8

Breakfast on your own

9:00 a.m.

11:00 a.m.

1:30 p.m.

4:00 p.m.

Evening on your own

CBHL business meeting, Bedford Meeting Room

Bus to University of California, Biology Library

Box lunch

Bus to University of California Botanical Garden for guided tour.

Bus return to Bedford Hotel

Saturday, May 9

Breakfast on your own 8:45 a.m.

OPTIONAL: Tour to FILOLI, guided tour of house and gardens.

\$15.00

Return to San Francisco by 12:00 noon.

Strybing Arboretum Society 9th Avenue at Lincoln Way San Francisco, California 94122 (415) 661-1316 Jane Gates, Librarian Helen Crocker Russell Library

Notes and Queries

Winterthur Conference

An all-day conference entitled "Objects and outdoor spaces" will be held at the Winterthur Museums and Gardens on March 28, 1981. For registration materials, please write the Education Division, Winterthur Museum and Gardens, Winterthur, Delware 19735 or call (302) 656-8591, Ext. 243.

William Darlington Bicentennial Planned

Mark your calendar for April 25-28, 1982 when West Chester State College plans to commemorate the 200th anniversary of the birth of William Darlington, "Chester County's most distinguished citizen." Further information will be forthcoming from Robert E. Carlson, Professor of History, West Chester State College, West Chester, CA 19380.

Jefferson/Muhlenberg Correspondence

Would anyone knowing of correspondence between Thomas Jefferson and John Peter Gabriel Muhlenberg please contact Dr. James Mears, Botany Department, The Academy of Natural Sciences, 19th and the Parkway, Philadelphia, PA 19103.

Cherokee Garden Library

A handsomely illustrated article on the Cherokee Garden Library appeared in the Winter 1981 issue of Southern accents. Written by CBHL member Anne C. Carr and Edith R. Wright, "Rare book collection traces the development of American horticulture" discusses the formation of this fine library housed in the Atlanta Historical Society's archives building.

Who was who (in German horticulture)?

Since 1960 Jutta Debor, Ing. (grad.), has collected material for a comprehensive biography of German gardeners and horticulturists. The collection contains the important dates in the lives of gardeners and horticulturists of all sections of the profession. This information has been taken from the oldest sources up to about (1900) 1950. The number of individuals covered exceeds 12,000.

Publication of the work "Who was who in German horticulture?" will require more time. However, Frau Debor is willing to answer specific querries from those interested but requests to be reimbursed for postage paid. Her address is: Frau Jutta Debor, Beckshohe 6, D-6129 Lutzelbach 2, West Germany. From: Gartnerborse und Gartenwelt, no. 44/79.

Publications

Nursery and Seed Catalog Collections

Recently published: Report of nursery and seed catalog collections in the upper midwest by June Rogier, including a directory of nursery and seed catalogs in the Andersen Horticultural Library by Evelyn Sand, Anderson Horticultural Library, 1980. For a copy of this attractively presented and useful report, write to June Rogier, Andersen Horticultural Library, University of Minnesota, 3675 Arboretum Drive, Chaska, Minnesota 55318.

Publications from Cleveland

Knowles, Margaret K. Fifty years of growing and serving: 1930-1980, The Garden Center of Greater Cleveland, 1980.

The Garden Center of Greater Cleveland, 1980.

The Garden Center of Greater Cleveland, 1980.

Available gratis to libraries; \$5.00 postpaid to individuals. Order from The Garden Center.

Getscher, Robert H. A garden of prints: An exhibition of 18th and 19th century botanical illustrations. Cleveland: John Carroll U./Vixeboxse Galleries, 1980. Softbound.

Catalogue of a print exhibit. Order from: Vixseboxse Galleries, 12413 Cedar Road, Cleveland Heights, OH 44106. \$7.00 postpaid.

Publication from Hunt Institute

Simple repair and preservation techniques for collection curators, librarians and archivists, with text and illustrations by Jean Gunner, bookbinder/conservator at the Hunt Institute.

Available for \$2.00 (Pennsylvania residents \$2.12) from the Hunt Institute. Prepaid orders for this useful booklet on an important topic should be sent to the Hunt Institute, Carnegie-Mellon University, Pittsburgh, PA 15213.

Books Received from ISBS

Books recently received from ISBS include the following:

Kosciusko Alpine flora by Alec B. Costin, et al., East Melbourne, Sydney, CSIRO and William Collins Pty. Ltd., 1979. 408 pp., illus., incl. maps (mostly col.), bibliography, glossary, index. \$35.00

Includes striking close-up color photographs of flora and panoramic views of terrain.

Flower and vegetable plant breeding by Leslie Watts, London, Grower Books, 1980. [8], 179, [3] p. illus., tables, bibliography, glossary, index. \$22.50

Books available from ISBS Inc., P.O. Box 555, Forest Grove, OR 97116.

Exhibitions

Hunt Institute Exhibitons

The current exhibition at the Hunt Institute is a selection of watercolors, drawings, published works and correspondence by the Victorian artist Kate Greenaway, from the private collection of Miss Frances Hooper, recently given to the Institute. The show presents an unusual view of the artist, emphasizing her views on art, its theory, practice and means to a reasonable livelihood, and focuses on her life-long interest in flowers and flower painting. Many of the watercolors shown are the originals for illustrations on her Marigold garden, Language of flowers, and almanack series. Two of the Marigold garden watercolors are accompanied by their woodblock suites prepared under the direction of Edmund Evans for the published work. An illustrated, annotated catalogue of the exhibition will include essays by Miss Hooper and Rodney Engen, a frequent writer on Victorian illustrators. Additional reproductions of the watercolors are available in the form of the poster of the exhibition and note cards.

The Spring 1981 art exhibition at the Hunt Institute will be a collection of decorative flower and fruit arrangements. The exhibition, drawn from the Institute's own collection, will be a selection of watercolors, drawings and prints representing the period from the seventeenth century to the present. The artists will include Jean-Baptiste Monnoyer, Jean-Louis Prévost, Gerrit van Spaendonck, Jan van Huysum and Pierre- Joseph Redouté. An exhibition of drawings of bristlecone pines by Della Taylor Hoss will run concurrently. Both exhibitions will be on display from March 30 through June 5, 1981 at the Hunt Institute for Botanical Documentation, Pittsburgh, PA.

Lawrence Memorial Award

Nominations for Lawrence Memorial Award

The Award Committee of the George H. M. Lawrence Memorial Fund solicits nominations for the 1981 Lawrence Memorial Award. The Fund and Award have been established on a permanent basis to honor the memory of Dr. Lawrence, founding Director of the Hunt Institute for Botanical Documentation at Carnegie-Mellon University. The purpose of the Award is to support travel for doctoral dissertation research in systematic botany or

horticulture, or their history, including literature and exploration. It is expected that the 1981 Award will amount to \$1,000, which will be available to the recipient for expenditure during the two-year period from date of award. Award funds will not be applicable to research travel accomplished prior to the date of award.

Major professors and other relevant faculty are urged to submit letters of nomination for outstanding doctoral students who have achieved official candidacy for their degrees, will be conducting dissertation research in one of the above fields during the coming two years, and whose work would benefit significantly from the travel the Award would allow. The Committee will consider nominations only -- no direct applications will be entertained. A potential candidate who wishes to be considered should request his/her major professor to submit a nomination in his/her behalf. This may take the form of a letter of nomination and endorsement which covers supporting materials prepared by the candidate.

A nomination (or supporting materials) should describe briefly but clearly the candidate's program of research and how the travel enabled by the Award would contribute significantly to its quality. Letters of nomination, together with any supporting materials, should be received by the Committee no later than 1 May 1981. The awardee will be selected and the decision announced by 1 June 1981. Nominations and supporting materials, requests for further information, and any other communication regarding the Fund and Award should be directed to: Dr. Robert W. Kiger, Director, Hunt Institute, Carnegie-Mellon University, Pittsburgh, PA 15213. Tel. (412) 578-2434.

ESTC Appeal

The Eighteenth-Century Short Title Catalogue (ESTC) is an international bibliographical project creating a machine-readable data base of all books and other miscellaneous items printed in Great Britain and its colonies during the eighteenth century and those printed in English anywhere else in the world during the same time period. All fields of study — language, literature, history, the sciences, and the book trade — will benefit, as students of the eighteen century, with the help of the Catalogue, will be able to research and publish on a scale and of a quality that would otherwise be impossible. The project's headquarters are at the British Library in London where Robin C. Alston is the ESTC General Editor. The project has a North American center at Louisiana State University in Baton Rouge (ESTC/NA) and is coordinating its work with the North American Imprints Program (NAIP) at the American Antiquarian Society in Worcester, MA.

The ESTC/NA has been awarded \$440,849 from the National Endowment for the Humanities and the Mellon Foundation. Its editor and director is Henry L. Snyder, Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences at LSU. The assistant director is Judith C. Singleton. The staff is soliciting American and Canadian libraries for records of eighteenth-century items within the scope of the ESTC, with the exception of American imprints, which are being handled by the NAIP staff. Libraries' records are compared against a master file being created by the British Library from its approximately 160,000 relevant eighteenth-century holdings. For a title that matches to an entry in the master file, the ESTC staff adds its library's location symbol to the data base; for a title not in the file, the staff creates a new bibliographical entry. A microfiche edition of the British Library master file will be available in 1982. The expanded file with new entries and locations of copies of titles (estimated to be several million) will be available in 1986 on microfiche as well as through a national on-line data base.

The Catalogue will give bibliographical detail for each title and the location of copies. It will include books as well as advertisements, ballads, proclamations, public

Newsletter -10- January 1981

notices, catalogs, and handbills. The ESTC will revolutionize eighteenth-century scholar-ship. Librarians, book collectors, book dealers, and scholars will have at their finger-tips new locations of copies of titles and materials heretofore unknown to them. They will be able to access titles through a variety of means — author, title, place and/or date of publication, publisher, book seller, printer, or keyword — adaptable to their specific interests.

For more information, contact Dean Henry L. Snyder, Director ESTC/NA, College of Arts and Sciences, Louisiana State University, Baton Rouge, LA 70803 (telephone: (504) 388-8619) or the project office at (504) 388-8625.

THE COUNCIL OF BOTANICAL AND HORTICULTURAL LIBRARIES, INC.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

James R. Reed, President Missouri Botanical Garden 2315 Tower Grove Avenue St. Louis, Missouri 63110

Bernadette G. Callery, First Vice-President Hunt Botanical Library Carnegie-Mellon University Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15213 Solange Gignac, Second Vice-President Denver Botanic Gardens Denver, Colorado 80206

Marjorie Dickinson, Secretary Kingwood Center 900 Park Avenue, West Mansfield, Ohio 44906 John F. Reed, Treasurer New York Botanical Garden Bronx, New York 10458

EDITORIAL COMMITTEE FOR CBHL NEWSLETTER

Bernadette G. Callery, Managing Editor Hunt Botanical Library Carnegie-Mellon University Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15213 Arlene E. Luchsinger University of Georgia Science Library Athens, Georgia 30602

Please send all news items to Bernadette Callery by February 20, 1981 for inclusion in the March Newsletter.

MEMBERSHIP

Membership in the Council on Botanical and Horticultural Libraries is open to botanical and horticultural libraries of both public and private institutions. Individual memberships are available to anyone interested, particularly librarians and persons from the horticultural and botanical professions. Institutional membership is encouraged and is open on a world-wide basis to botanical and horticultural libraries of any size.

Annual dues are \$25.00 for institutional members and \$10.00 for individual members.

Applications for membership should be directed to John F. Reed, Treasurer. Checks should be made payable to: The Council on Botanical and Horticultural Libraries, Inc.

THE COUNCIL ON BOTANICAL AND HORTICULTURAL LIBRARIES -- 13TH ANNUAL MEETING Registration/Accommocations/Events Form

Registration Fee			\$ 73.0
Bedford Hotel Group Re	servations		
Nights of Tuesday,	May 5; Wednesday, May 6	; Thursday, May 7; Friday, M	ay 7
Room	Daily Rate*	Indicate Choice	
Single	\$38.41	And the second s	
Double/Twin	49.39	**	
Triple	55.97	**	
*Includes City Hote rate, \$35 single, \$	el tax of 9.75% and port 345 dbl/twin, \$51 triple	erage of \$1.75 per bag round	trip; basic
	es of other persons shar		
1)	2)	3)	
		ate required with reservation	
Events			
AABGA evening sessi	lon, Tuesday, May 5, 198	1 - \$10.00	
Tour of FILOLI, Sat	curday morning, May 9, 1	981 - \$15.00	
Total amount enclosed Arboretum Society)	(please make check paya	ble to: Strybing	
Name			
Address			·
			· ·
Telephone Number			

Please return this entire form, with deposit, BEFORE MARCH 15, 1981, to:

Jane Gates, Librarian Strybing Arboretum Society 9th Avenue at Lincoln Way San Francisco, CA 94122
